
THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the   Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on   Wednesday, 18 November 2015   from 7.30pm to 9.58pm.
Present:
Councillors Sara Bedford (Lead Member, Health), Chris Lloyd (Lead Member, Leisure, Community and Wellbeing), Martin Brooks, Marilyn Butler, Joy Mann, Heather Kenison, Marie-Louise Nolan, Ralph Sangster, David Sansom, Alison Wall and Chris Whately-Smith.
Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Angela Roberts.
Officers:
Kelly Barnard, Customer and Contracts Officer


Tom Darlington, Active Communities Officer


Ray Figg, Leisure Manager


Charlotte Gomes, Leisure Development Manager


Chris Hope, Head of Community Services

John Scott, Commercial Standards Manager 


Pritesh Shah, Finance Manager

Karl Stonebank, Partnerships Officer


Andy Stovold, Head of Community Partnerships


Robin Thompson, RPT Consulting


Helen Wailling, Committee Manager
Councillors in attendance: Councillor Ann Shaw OBE

Councillor Chris Lloyd in the Chair
LW28/15
MINUTES


The minutes of the meeting held on 16 September 2015 were confirmed as a correct record and were signed by the Lead Members.
LW29/15
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS


There was none.
LW30/15
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Joy Mann declared an interest in agenda item 6 in regard to the bid from Bedmond Sports and Social Club. Councillor Joy Mann left the meeting during the consideration of this application.
LEISURE, COMMUNITY AND WELLBEING
LW31/15
BUDGET MONITORING – MONTH 6 (SEPTEMBER 2015)

This report sought approval to changes in the Committee’s 2015 - 2018 medium-term financial plans.

The following points were made:

· A comment was made that leisure services generated a significant amount of income.

· Were there an increasing number of non-residents being buried in the District? A written response to be supplied.

The Chairman proposed, duly seconded, the recommendations in the report.  

On being put to the Committee the recommendations were declared CARRIED, the voting being 7 For and 4 abstentions (Conservative Group Members abstained from voting on this).


RECOMMENDED 

To Council:

  

That the following Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee’s revenue budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Revenue
	2015/16

£
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£

	Overspend/(Underspend) at P6
	(29,750)
	(29,750)
	(29,750)



That the following Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee’s capital budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Capital
	2015/16

£
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£

	Increase/(Decrease) in Expenditure at P6
	(17,388)
	17,388
	0




Further details to be found in Appendices attached to these minutes.

  LW32/15
LEISURE, COMMUNITY AND CAPITAL GRANTS APPLICATIONS
The Committee was asked to consider Leisure & Community Grants for the Association of Abbots Langley Performing Arts Societies, Community Learning Partnership, Home-Start Watford & Three Rivers, Learning Through The Arts and Watford & District Mencap.
The Committee was also asked to consider a Capital Grant for Bedmond Sports and Social Club.

Association of Abbots Langley Performing Arts Societies 

Councillor Chris Whately-Smith, seconded by Councillor Martin Brooks, moved the recommendation in the report.


Upon being put to the Committee, the motion was declared carried, the voting being unanimous.


Community Learning Partnership (CLP)

Since the report had been written, the Community Partnerships Officer had found that another group called ‘Little Acorns,’ was running in the area, which was a self-supported group for adults with mild to moderate mental health issues. This group, supported by MIND, operated from the Step-Up Learning and Wellbeing Centre in South Oxhey.  Due to this, he said he would change his recommendation, to decline the grant, as the Little Acorns had the same adult target group as the project in the bid.


Councillor Chris Lloyd proposed, seconded by Councillor Chris Whately-Smith, that the application be declined. 


Upon being put to the Committee, the motion was declared carried, the voting being unanimous.


Members requested that an explanation be given to CLP about why their application had been declined.


Homestart Watford and Three Rivers

In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 35 (B), Emma Power from Homestart Watford and Three Rivers spoke in support of the application.

Councillor Martin Brooks suggested that the Committee consider a grant based on the 55% figure in paragraph 3.3.6 of the Report, based on the score, the uniqueness of what the organisation did, and the cuts that had been made to their budgets.

The Chairman confirmed to Members that the application which had been made was not for core funding.

The Community Partnerships Officer confirmed that initially each parent would be offered six weeks of counselling, followed by a review. The target was eight clients, with four of these being from Three Rivers District. 
A Member noted that six weeks was not long enough to help someone with these issues, and the organisation needed to be able to cover 38 weeks of counselling. 
Councillor David Sansom said that it would be difficult to grant a greater amount of funding than had been applied for, and proposed the recommendation in the report, which was seconded by Councillor Chris Lloyd. 


Upon being put to the Committee, the motion was declared carried, the voting being unanimous.

Learning Through The Arts

Councillor Ralph Sangster, seconded by Councillor Chris Whately-Smith, proposed the recommendation in the report.


Upon being put to the Committee, the motion was declared carried, the voting being unanimous.


Watford and District Mencap
The Community Partnerships Officer said the target was that 80% of those participating would be from the Three Rivers District.

Councillor Chris Whately-Smith, seconded by Councillor Ralph Sangster, proposed the recommendation in the report.


Upon being put to the Committee, the motion was declared carried, the voting being unanimous.


Bedmond Sports and Social Club

Councillor Joy Mann left the room during the discussion of this bid.
In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 35 (B), Lisa Knapp from Bedmond Sports and Social Club spoke in support of the application.


The following comments were made:
· The condition of the roof had been made worse by people climbing on it. The new roof would be made of a stronger material. Due to the height of the roof, it was easy for people to climb onto it. The Police had been consulted and had said that there was little they could do, as they were unable to use barbed wire etc.  
· Could anti-climbing paint be used on the roof, perhaps just on the edges? 
Councillor Chris Whately-Smith moved the recommendation in the report, subject to monitoring being carried out of the building work, keeping Ward Members involved and speaking to relevant officers.

Councillor David Sansom seconded the recommendation, subject to Police being consulted about methods of preventing climbing on the roof, including anti-climb paint.

Upon being put to the Committee, the motion was declared carried, the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:-


That the Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee approve the following Leisure and Community grants:
· Association of Abbots Langley Performing Arts Societies - £860

· Home-Start Watford & Three Rivers - £2,000

· Watford & District Mencap - £3,870

That the Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee decline the following Leisure and Community grants:
· Community Learning Partnership

· Learning Through The Arts

That the Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee approve the following Capital grant, subject to:

(i) monitoring being carried out of the building work, keeping Ward Members involved and speaking to relevant officers;

(ii) Police being consulted about methods of preventing climbing on the roof, including anti-climb paint.
· Bedmond Sports & Social Club - £19,670

  

  
LW33/15
SCOTSBRIDGE ALL-WEATHER ARTIFICAL SPORTS PITCH UPDATE REPORT
It was confirmed that Rickmansworth Sports Club had submitted a bid to the Sport England Improvement Fund by 11 November 2015. 


The Chairman wished Tom Darlington well in his new role, and noted that Tom’s family had lived in Rickmansworth for three generations.

Councillor Lloyd proposed the recommendations in the report, with the following amendments:

(1) That   the allocated £50,000 of Section 106 monies from the housing developments on land adjacent to Rickmansworth School and the High Street, Rickmansworth, remains reserved for Rickmansworth Sports Club until 30 May 2016; and

(2) That officers will bring a report to the June 2016 Committee meeting when more information becomes available.


The proposal was seconded by Councillor Sara Bedford.

Upon the recommendations being put to the Committee, they were declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.
  RESOLVED:-
(1) That   the allocated £50,000 of Section 106 monies from the housing developments on land adjacent to Rickmansworth School and the High Street, Rickmansworth, remains reserved for Rickmansworth Sports Club until 30 May 2016; and

(2) That officers will bring a report to the June 2016 Committee meeting when more information becomes available.    

  
LW34/15
LEISURE MANAGEMENT CONTRACT AND REDEVELOPMENT OF THE CENTRE, SOUTH OXHEY

The purpose of this report was to recommend to the Committee the facility and technical requirements of the redevelopment of The Centre, the Service Specification of the Leisure Management Contract and the evaluation criteria for the procurement of the new Leisure Management Contract.
The Leisure Manager introduced Robin Thompson (RPT Consulting) and said the following:

· The Council did not have to accept any bid and could pull out of the process at any time, right up until the signing of the contract.
· Appendices 3, 4 and 5 were based on templates from Sports England, which had been tailored for Three Rivers.
· Hertsmere Leisure had said that they would be very interested in going through the Design, Build, Operate, Maintain (DBOM) testing.

· The procurement process would be very transparent. Members’ briefings would be held and Members would have the final decision on the contract.

· Hard copies of all papers and briefings to date had been placed in a folder in the Members’ Room, and this would be updated continuously throughout the process. 
· It was planned to issue the Official Journal of the European Union (OJEU) notice in January 2016. This could either be done by putting out all facilities to tender, or by splitting them. DBOM ideally required a 20-year period, but the contract length could be reduced for the other facilities.

Robin Thompson said the following:
· The procurement process could follow a similar process to the Portsmouth DBOM, when a number of options were put out to the marketplace. In Portsmouth the outcome of the procurement process had been one organisation which managed the leisure management and the DBOM process. 
· There would be a detailed solutions stage following the March 2016 Committee meeting. If the process was commenced in January 2016, building works could take place from April 2017 to April 2018.

· The only disadvantage of having one scheme was that all parts were being managed at the same time. However there would be an overlap of procurement processes even if the schemes were separate.
· A competitive dialogue process was also being recommended, and an update could be brought back to Members at the March 2016 meeting.
· In terms of the procurement process, Option 1 would be the DBOM contract, which would be for approximately 20 years. Option 2 would be for the other two facilities (the lengths of these contracts could be discussed). Option 3 would be for operating both contracts together.
· Each option could have different evaluation criteria. 
· If Members wished for further definition at the March 2016 meeting, this might delay the procurement process. The Chairman noted that if necessary an additional meeting of the Committee could be held in January or February 2016 to look specifically at this issue.


Councillor Sara Bedford proposed, seconded by Councillor Chris Lloyd, the recommendations in the report, with an additional two recommendations, that:

· the notice of the tender will include the following options: The Centre via the DBOM route; the DBOM plus William Penn Leisure Centre and Rickmansworth Golf Course; and just William Penn Leisure Centre and Rickmansworth Golf Course.

· If required an additional meeting of the Committee could be held in January 2016, to avoid delay to the procurement process.

Upon the motion being put to the Committee it was declared CARRIED, the voting being 10 For and 1 against.
RESOLVED:-

That the Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee approves
(1) the facility and technical requirements of The Centre;
(2) the Service Specification of the Leisure Management Contract;
(3) the evaluation criteria for the procurement of the new Leisure Management Contract.

(4) That the notice of the tender will include the following options: The Centre via the DBOM route; the DBOM plus William Penn Leisure Centre and Rickmansworth Golf Course; and just William Penn Leisure Centre and Rickmansworth Golf Course.
(5) If required an additional meeting of the Committee could be held in January 2016, to avoid delay to the procurement process.
LW35/15     UPDATING ANCILLARY ITEMS AND INDIVIDUAL PLAY EQUIPMENT ROLLING PROGRAMME 2016-2021

Councillor Chris Lloyd, seconded by Councillor Sara Bedford, moved the recommendations in the report. 

Upon being put to the Committee, the motion was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.
RESOLVED:-

The Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee agrees:

(1) That the priority order for updating and refurbishing or providing new play area facilities across the district as detailed in point 2.3 be approved and, should any additional funding be required, an application for this be submitted as part of the service planning process.

(2) That £26,668.62 from Section 106 contributions be utilised to fund the programme as detailed at point 2.3.

(3) That £19,689.90 from the Section 106 deeds as detailed at point 2.5 be utilised to fund replacing the exterior fence at Ebury Play Area (Aquadrome).  
LW36/15
FEES AND CHARGES FOR LEISURE AND COMMUNITY ACTIVITES IN 2016/2017 

The Committee was asked to consider the fees and charges set out and shown in Appendices 1, 2 and 3 for Leisure and Community Services for 2016/2017 and to recommend accordingly to the Policy and Resources Committee.


Paragraph 2.3 of the report (line 10) should state that there had been 76 traditional burials and 7 woodland burials in 2014/15.

There was also an additional document which had been distributed, which showed the comparative cemetery fees for local authorities for 2015, not including Town Councils.

Following discussions, Councillor Sara Bedford moved the recommendations in the report, with the additional recommendations that the fee for woodland burials be increased at the same rate as the rate of increase for other burials (2.5%), and that the surcharge for burials of non-residents be increased from 2.5x to 3x.
Councillor David Sansom seconded this, but added that all figures should be rounded up or down so that they did not include pence. 
Upon being put to the Committee, the motion was declared carried, the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED:-

(1) That   the fees and charges detailed within this report are accepted (as amended) into the Committee budget, which is recommended to the Policy and Resources Committee.
(2) To agree that Watersmeet has a 0% increase for commercial hires and 2.5% for all other hires, technical and additional services as set out in appendix 1 of this report.

(3) To agree that cemetery traditional burials are increased by 2.5% and that woodland burials are increased by 2.5%. 

(4) That the surcharge for burials of non-residents be increased to 3x resident burials.

(5) That in future years all figures should be rounded up or down so that they did not include pence. 

  

  
LW37/15
ANTI-SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR, CRIME AND POLICIING ACT 2014 – PUBLIC SPACES PROTECTION ORDERS

This report was for the Committee to determine the details of enactment for the Public Space Protection Order relating to dogs.

The Chairman noted that a full and frank discussion had taken place on this item at the previous meeting.

Councillor Ralph Sangster said that if a maximum of four dogs was agreed at this stage, it would not be clear if a six dog maximum would in fact have been manageable.

The Chairman noted that the Committee had already agreed a four dog maximum at the previous meeting.


Councillor Chris Lloyd proposed the recommendations in the report. The proposal was seconded by Councillor Sara Bedford.


Upon the motion being put to the Committee it was declared CARRIED, the voting being 9 For and 2 abstentions.

RESOLVED:-


That Members approve the following details for enactment of the Public Space Protection Order:
  




Fouling district-wide



Dogs on leads in surrounding area of café at Aquadrome



Dogs on leads if directed to do so by an authorised officer


Dog exclusion – play area, fenced picnic areas, skate parks, field used for grazing sheep on Chorleywood House Estate, dogs excluded when sheep are present



Restrict the number of dogs walked by one person to a maximum of 4.

LW38/15      STRATEGIC, SERVICE AND FINANCIAL PLANNING 2016-2019

This report enabled the Committee to comment to the Policy and Resources Committee on the Strategic Plan, the Committee’s service plans, and the growth bids to support them for the three years commencing on 1 April 2016.   


The following points were noted:
· Most of the Strategic Plan did not relate to this Committee – in future years a version with only the relevant points should be supplied.
· A Member noted that there was no reference to promotion of heritage and history in the Strategic Plan, which was disappointing.

· The Plans were ‘living’ documents and changes could be put forward for endorsement by the Committee. 

· The Plans were over-arching documents and did not include details of all services and work carried out. 

Councillor Martin Brooks, seconded by Councillor David Sansom, proposed that the project to replace the air conditioning units in Watersmeet Theatre should include a review of the ventilation in the Theatre.

However following discussion, Councillor Martin Brooks said that he did not want the project to be delayed, and so amended his proposal to move the recommendations in the report, along with a recommendation that a review of the Theatre ventilation be carried out, and a report be brought to the March 2016 meeting, including costs. Councillor Lloyd seconded this proposal. 

Upon being put to the Committee, the motion was declared carried, the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED:

(1) The draft Strategic Plan attached as Appendix 1 be recommended to the Policy and Resources Committee;  
(2) The service plans and growth bids attached at Appendices 2 and 3 of the report be recommended to the Policy and Resources Committee.
(3) That a review of the Theatre ventilation be carried out, and a report be brought to the March 2016 meeting including costs.
  Councillor Sara Bedford in the Chair
HEALTH
LW39/15
REGULATORY SERVICES – REVIEW OF FEES AND CHARGES 2016/17
This item was to consider a review of discretionary fees and charges, with any adjustments to take effect from 1 April 2016.

The following points were made:

· All five tattoo parlours in the District were professionally-run and abided by all regulations. None of the five sold legal highs. 

· There was a lot of concern around the UK about under-age tattooing. The law was quite clear that this was illegal, but the powers under law were weak.

· Registration could be withdrawn if someone was convicted of an offence under bye-laws, but there was no national register of convicted tattooists.   
Councillor Sara Bedford, seconded by Councillor Chris Lloyd, proposed the recommendations in the report.
Upon the motion being put to the Committee, the Chairman declared it CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED:

That the Committee agree the following recommendation:

a) That these fees and charges are accepted into the Committee’s budgets, which are recommended to the Policy and Resources Committee.

  

  
LW40/15 
ENVIRONMENT ACT 1995

  AIR QUALITY ACTION PLAN 2015 – 2020 (AQAP)

TIMETABLE OF FUTURE ACTIONS AND UPDATE ON THE RECENT DEFRA CONSULTATION UPON NATIONAL AIR QUALITY PLANS


This report provided the anticipated timetable for the actions and initiatives contained within the current AQAP, which were agreed at Committee on 3 June 2015. It included information upon a Defra (Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs) consultation exercise which had closed on 6 November 2015, and detailed the officer response.


The Commercial Standards Manager said that the AirTEXT and Particulate Matter projects had both started. Two monitoring pods had been ordered for the Particulate Matter Project, and would be installed at the locations suggested.
Councillor Sara Bedford, duly seconded, proposed the recommendations in the report, with an additional recommendation that a report on installation and enforcement of no idling zones be put on the Committee’s work programme.  


Upon the proposal being put to the Committee, the Chairman declared it CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED:
That the Committee:

   
(1) Note the good progress made to date in delivering two AQAP initiatives funded by HCC Director of Public Health.

(2) Agree, subject to the monitoring data supporting it, that a bid for a Defra grant be made to progress the freight route study in more detail be submitted at the next round.

(3) Agree that the projects concerning the LEZ extension and “School Bus Project” are reassessed for relevance and feasibility once the Government has published national Air Quality Plans.
(4) Agree that a report on installation and enforcement of no idling zones be put on the Committee’s work programme.  

  

  
LW41/15
STRATEGIC, SERVICE AND FINANCIAL PLANNING 2016-2019

Councillor Bedford proposed, duly seconded by Councillor Lloyd, the recommendations in the report. 

Upon being put to the Committee, the Chairman declared the proposal CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.
RESOLVED:-
(1) The draft Strategic Plan attached as Appendix 1 be recommended to the Policy and Resources Committee;

  
(2) The service plans and growth bids attached at Appendices 2 and 3 of the report be recommended to the Policy and Resources Committee.
LW42/15
WORK PROGRAMME

To review and make necessary changes to the Committee’s work programme.


Members requested and noted the following additions to the work programme:

· Scotsbridge all-weather artificial sports pitch update report to June 2016 meeting
· Review of Watersmeet Theatre ventilation be carried out, and a report be brought to the March 2016 meeting including costs.

· Report on installation and enforcement of no idling zones be put on the Committee’s work programme.  
In addition, there were two actions relating to the previous meeting:
· An action for the number of trees surveyed to be emailed to Committee Members. The Head of Community Services said that he would chase this.
· At the previous meeting it had been agreed that hedges would be included in the Tree Management Strategy paragraph 2.6.ii. Members asked for an update on this. Officers to clarify which Committee should receive an update in regard to this.
RESOLVED:-


That   the Committee notes the items included in the work programme, subject to any amendments agreed at the meeting.  
  CHAIRMAN
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